ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, April 28, 2015
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

2 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Joe Rogerson
4.  Neal Dukes 
  



4. Captain Nick Couch
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Ian Park
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



6. Karen Kennedy
7.  Joe C. Johnson




8.  Steven M. Kendus 




The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


The March 31, 2015, minutes were discussed and a motion was made by Councilman Kendus to amend   the third paragraph from the bottom of the left column of Page 3 by adding the following phrase indicated in bold underline:  “After in depth discussions, including a discussion regarding the possibility of offering additional value through legalization of Sunday hunting, the following motions were made:” The addition and the amended minutes were then unanimously approved.     
Agenda Item 2.  Nanticoke Sturgeon Study (Ian Park).

Ian Park, fisheries biologist, gave a PowerPoint presentation as previously requested by Councilman Johnson on the Nanticoke River Atlantic Sturgeon Project.  
The Atlantic sturgeon is a prehistoric fish species dating back to the Late Cretaceous period more than 70 million years ago that can reach 14 feet in size and live to be 60 years old.     Sturgeon are found along the Atlantic Coast from Labrador, Canada to the St. Johns River in Florida.  The largest sturgeon ever caught was 14 feet, 811 pounds and 60 years old.  Sturgeons are opportunistic bottom feeders, taking invertebrates such as worms, crustaceans, aquatic insect larvae, snails, shrimp and small bottom-dwelling fishes.  They are anadromous, meaning they spawn in freshwater and mature in saltwater to complete its life cycle, similar to American shad, salmon, river herring and striped bass.  Sturgeon do not spawn until around age twelve for males and age twenty for females.  Males are thought to spawn annually whereas females are believed to spawn every two to six years.  During its peak, the Delaware River Estuary supported the largest and most profitable Atlantic sturgeon fishery along the Atlantic Coast in the late 1800s and early 1900s.    Due to the population decline, the Division adopted a 7 foot minimum size limit in 1991, which essentially closed the fishery.  The Atlantic sturgeon was listed as an Endangered Species by the National Marine Fisheries Service in 2012.    
In 2014, the Maryland Department of Natural Resources caught eight Atlantic sturgeon in Marshyhope Creek, including a 7 foot, 150 lb. female in spawning condition. In 2015, an Atlantic sturgeon research project in the Delaware portion of the Nanticoke River will attempt to detect acoustically tagged Atlantic sturgeons using passive tracking array and to capture and implant acoustic telemetry tags into the adults to determine presence/absence and possible spawning locations.  

Agenda Item 3.  Deer Harvest Update (Joe Rogerson).


Joe Rogerson, wildlife program manager, presented a summary of this year’s deer harvest, reporting that Delaware hunters harvested 14,239 deer during the 2014/2015 season, a slight decrease from last season’s 14,263.  The 2014/2015 deer harvest ranks as the fourth all-time highest deer harvest for Delaware.  It was anticipated that hunters would have a successful season this past year due to favorable habitat conditions resulting from the cool and wet spring and summer.  Delaware’s highest deer harvest occurred during the 2004/2005 season when 14,669 deer were harvested.    This year hunters harvested more does than bucks, with 54 percent of the harvest being does (7,683) and 46 percent being bucks (6,556).  Anterless deer – does, juvenile bucks without antlers known as button bucks and bucks with antlers measuring less than three inches – represented 71.4 percent of the total harvest.  Mr. Rogerson stated that 1,123 deer were taken during the crossbow season, which is nearly triple the first year of Delaware’s five-month-long crossbow season in 2010/2011 when hunters harvested 398 deer.  Combined with the harvest from vertical bows – compound, recurve and longbows – the total archery season harvest for 2014/2015 was 2,497 deer, ranking as the all-time highest archery season harvest for Delaware and exceeding last year’s record of 2,446 deer.  While the statewide harvest ranked fourth all-time, several harvest records were set by hunters this past season:  

· Crossbow season harvest: 1,123
· Deer harvested with crossbows throughout all hunting seasons: 1,327
· Combined archery season harvest (vertical and crossbows): 2,497

· Adult does harvested in a single season: 6,608
· Number of deer harvested in wildlife management zones 1B (mid-New Castle County between I-95 and the C&D Canal), 10 (northwestern Sussex County), 13 (southwestern Sussex County) and 17 (southeastern Sussex County, south of the Inland Bays).
· Deer harvested on publicly owned lands: 1,964

Agenda Item 4.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis provided the following Division updates:


Director Saveikis announced that Joe Rogerson has been promoted to Program Manager for Species Conservation and Research within the Wildlife Section.

Director Saveikis distributed to Council members the Council’s resolution endorsing the Conservation Pass and the Discounted Senior Citizen Hunting License signed by Councilman Montague as passed at last month’s Council meeting.  

At the request of Chairman Montague at last month’s meeting, Director Saveikis provided Council members with a copy of a letter from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) regarding the USFWS policy on regulations associated with Sunday hunting.  The policy states that a state would lose its eligibility for compensatory days for waterfowl hunting if it allows Sunday hunting of any migratory bird species by any hunting method.  The compensatory days are not impacted if a state allows Sunday hunting only for non-migratory birds or other species. 
Director Saveikis distributed to Council members and reviewed a draft experimental extreme deer damage permit that would allow permitted farmers in a selected deer management zone to harvest deer from May 16 through August 14 outside the framework of the normal deer damage permits.  This permit was requested by the agricultural community and a meeting was held last week with the Division, the Department of Agriculture and several impacted farmers, at which Vice Chairman Grier and Councilman Johnson served as part of the stakeholder group discussion.   The permit would require that harvested deer be tagged and reported and a Division-approved deer management plan be developed and followed.  One harvested deer could be retained by the farmer or their individual agents, with all other harvested deer having to be donated to the Delaware Sportsmen Against Hunger Program.  A condition of the experimental extreme deer damage permit would provide, subject to landowner approval, an opportunity for Division-trained master hunters to harvest additional deer under regular deer damage and severe deer damage programs if farmers did not harvest enough deer during regular hunting seasons and under deer damage programs.  Director Saveikis requested the Council’s input on the draft permit.  
Chairman Montague thanked Vice Chairman Grier and Councilman Johnson for serving as part of the stakeholder group.  
Vice Chairman Grier stated that farmers in this area do have a lot of damage and are entitled to some relief.  It is a great need, but in realty he was concerned over who would harvest deer in the summer months with the heat, greenhead flies and mosquitoes, but that the experimental extreme deer damage permit could be tried to see how it works.

Councilman Johnson stated that he also has compassion for farmers who have lost crops and have spent lots of money in replanting.  He commented that it might work and he did not see any negative to it, but was also concerned with harvesting deer in the summer months.  

Other Council members were concerned over meat spoilage in the heat, how master hunters would be selected if needed and if it would happen to became operational statewide that it would cause more trouble than it was worth.  
Director Saveikis provided the following legislative updates:

H.B. 23, which would update requirements for handguns used for deer hunting by creating a range of handgun calibers permitted rather than specific calibers, was released from the House Natural Resources Committee on January 28.

H.B. 97, which allows handguns in lieu of a shotgun in the Department’s deer depredation (damage) programs, will be discussed at the House Natural Resources Committee on April 29 at 4:00 PM.  
Director Saveikis reported that legislation may be introduced soon allowing the Department to use recreational hunter, angler and boater contact information for the purposes of recruitment and retention to help increase revenues needed for program operations.  
Director Saveikis reported that he attended a Senate Natural Resources Committee Hearing held on April 20 at an elementary school in Newark on House Bill 25 that would allow the regulated harvest of gray fox, the state wildlife animal.  A similar hearing will be held on May 4 in Georgetown at 6:00 PM and another one on May 6 at 2:00 PM in the Senate Natural Resource Committee Chamber.  The proposal to allow gray fox harvest is controversial and numerous amendments have been introduced.
A motion made by Councilman Kendus to support the Council’s resolution endorsing H.B. 25 was seconded by Councilman Grier, with the motion passing by unanimous vote.  

At the request of Chairman Montague at last month’s Council meeting, Director Saveikis provided approximate revenue projections of a proposed Conservation Pass to access state wildlife areas and a proposed Discounted Senior Citizen Hunting License.  Assuming a $20.00 Conservation Pass in place of the current deer stand/blind fee, the net revenue increase would be approximately $40,000 annually from hunters and approximately $44,000 annually from non-consumptive users, for an annual total of $84,000.  A Discounted Senior Citizen Hunting License for individuals 65 years of age and older that were born on or after July 1, 1951 at $12.50 (half of the current license is $25.00) would increase revenue by $2,500 in the first year and increase to $10,000 to $12,000 by the fifth year, with continued annual increases as additional eligible hunters become 65 years of age.    
Director Saveikis distributed copies of the winning art from this year’s waterfowl and trout stamp contests and thanked Councilman Johnson and Councilman Kendus for serving as judges for the respective contests.   This year’s waterfowl stamp contest was the first in a consecutive five-year series in which a dog is included with waterfowl.  

Councilman Kendus provided a copy of a draft resolution to Council members on a proposal given by a member of the public at the February Council meeting regarding use of straight wall hunting cartridges in rifles.  
AGENDA FOR THE 5/26/2015 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. 2015/2016 Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge Hunt Program Changes (Bill Jones).

3. Enforcement Salaries (Chief Legates).
4. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:28 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
